RECORD OF PROCEEDING

MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING
AND PUBLIC HEARING

OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

GENESEE WATER & SANITATION DISTRICT

HELD

Tuesday December 10, 2019
At 5:00 p.m. at the Genesee Water & Sanitation District Office
2310 Bitterroot Lane
Golden, CO 80401

ATTENDANCE

A Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors of the Genesee Water & Sanitation District of Jefferson County, Colorado was held as shown above, and in accordance with the applicable statutes of the State of Colorado with the following Directors present and acting:

John Steiner

Branch Russell
Frank DeFilippo

Gary Anderson

Also present were Scott Jones, District Manager; Chris Brownell, Superintendent, Bee Cessar, Acting Director of Administration, Mark Beebe, HDR Engineering  
CALL TO ORDER

1st Vice President Steiner called the meeting to order and opened for discussion the first agenda item.
Motion:
Thereupon, motion made by Director Anderson and seconded by Director DeFilippo to excuse Director Pezzutti.  The motion passed unanimously.  Director Pezzutti was out of country and had given prior notice of his upcoming absence.

MANAGER’S REPORT

Water Withdrawn and Returned – The Water Withdrawn and Returned Report for the month of November 2019 will be incorporated within and made part of these minutes by attachment. There was a 100% return of the water taken from Bear Creek that was returned through the treated effluent for the past month, with a year to date return of 78%.
SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

The Turbidity and Disinfection Report – No exceptions. The Turbidity and Disinfection Report for the month of November 2019 will be incorporated within and made part of these minutes by attachment.  Additionally, it was noted; the total organic carbon removal (TOC) process has and is continuing to meet expectations.
ADMINISTRATION REPORT

Cash Disbursements

No objections to the November 2019 cash disbursements

Cash & Investments/Financial Statements

No exceptions to the cash and investment reports for the month of November 2019.  Manager 

Jones noted $200,000 was transferred from the ColoTrust interest bearing account over to the Wells Fargo operating account on November 20, 2019.  This was done in order to cover the $276,382.5 loan payment to Chase Bank due December 1, 2019.
WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT – UV DISINFECTION PROJECT
Mark Beebe, with HDR Engineering briefly updated the Board regarding the project and apologized for his firm falling behind on deliverables and the expected schedule.  The delay has been primarily due to a difference in HDR’s in house structural analysis verses the pre-fab building sub-contractor wanting to use their standard structural design calculations. They are working diligently toward getting all the design criteria in order as well as preparing the bidding package and should have no issue with the project being completed during the summer of 2020.  Manager Jones indicated procurement of the two ultraviolet disinfection units is currently work in progress and he is very close to finalizing the order.  The equipment is the primary “critical schedule” component of the project, with a 16-week lead time.  Thus the reason the District plans to pre-purchase the equipment themselves, however it too has been a bit of a struggle to get to the end point with the manufacturer.
Additional discussion continued related to the District’s Lead and Copper program.  The results from the second half 2019 sampling are complete.  A total of 40 samples were taken from the qualifying pool of residences and results reflect the District continues to be in compliance with the Colorado Department of Public Health and Environment drinking water regulations as well as current Federal regulations.  Mr. Beebe indicated the action previously taken by the District in June of this year with pH adjustment, appears to have had a positive effect on the water chemistry as it relates to corrosivity, but it is a little early to tell and prior to making a determination if this is the only necessary action, more data should be gathered.  It is important to understand there is no lead in the water in which the District delivers to its customer’s homes and in the case of Genesee, potential lead concentrations come from the customers own home plumbing, typically either from lead solder if present and/or plumbing fixtures themselves.  HDR Engineering will continue to be available to assist District staff, but for now not much new information and data will be complete until summer of 2020.
PUBLIC HEARING ON PROPOSED 2020 WATER/SEWER SERVICE FEE INCREASE
Motion:  Thereupon, motion made to open the Public Hearing by Director DeFilippo and seconded by Director Anderson.  The motion passed unanimously.  Of Note; no members of the public were present.  Manager Jones mentioned the related agenda item for a proposed 2020 rate increase was previously published in the Golden Transcript and an earlier discussion of the process and proposed increase amounts occurred at the November Board of Directors public meeting.  For an average customer/user the proposed amounts of increase, if approved, would be about $6.95 per month ($13.90 bimonthly) in their overall billing statement.  Further discussion continued with the consensus water and sewer service fees should be increased as proposed.  This concluded the public hearing regarding an increase to water and sewer service fees.

Motion:  Thereupon, motion made to close the Public Hearing by Director Anderson and seconded by Director DeFilippo.  The motion passed unanimously.

Motion: Thereupon motion made by Director Steiner to adopt the fee increase as proposed by Resolution No. 2019-090 with the revised service fee amounts reflected on Exhibit A of said resolution, the motion was seconded by Director Russell and passed unanimously.  Said resolution is attached to and made a part of these minutes.  Additionally, a related discussion continued with a decision to draft a letter to all customers/users of the District regarding the need for and the amount of the rate increase.  The goal is to have the letter included in the December customer billing and if problems with timing arise, provide the letter in January with a separate mailing.  Director Anderson and Manager Jones will work together to accomplish this.  
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ON PROPOSED 2020 BUDGET 

Motion:  Thereupon, motion made to open and continue the Public Hearing for the 2020 budgeting process by Director DeFilippo and seconded by Director Anderson.  The motion passed unanimously.  Of Note: no members of the public were present and the District has received no correspondence from District customers and/or residents indicating opposition to the proposed budget as submitted, nor have any other comments regarding the budget been received.  Manager Jones stated he had received the final 2019 assessed valuation for the Genesee Water and Sanitation District, as certified by the Jefferson County Assessor, and made the appropriate changes to the budget.  Accordingly, the District will levy a general property tax during 2020 with a mill levy of 9.392, in order to raise approximately $784,989 in revenue, to be used for debt retirement. Other than this the other adjustments which were made to the 2nd version of the 2020 proposed budget provide for more accurate numbers for ongoing capital projects transitioning from 2019 to 2020, and a reflection of the approved service fee increase and expected revenue.  There was no additional discussion of the proposed 2020 budget, 3rd version.
Motion: Thereupon with no further comments, a motion was made to close the Public Hearing by Director 

Anderson and seconded by Director DeFilippo. The motion passed unanimously.
Motion:  Thereupon motion made by Director Anderson and seconded by Director Russell to adopt a resolution summarizing expenditures and revenues and adopting a budget for calendar year 2020. The motion passed unanimously.

Motion:  Thereupon, motion made by Director Russell and seconded by Director DeFilippo to adopt a resolution levying general property taxes for the year 2020, as described in the summary resolution No. 2019-102 and made part of these minutes by attachment.  The motion passed unanimously.  Accordingly, Manager Jones will get the necessary mill levy certification to the Jefferson County Assessor.
Motion:  Thereupon, motion made by Director Russell and seconded by Director DeFilippo to adopt a resolution appropriating sums of money as described in the summary resolution and made part of these minutes by attachment.  The motion passed unanimously.
The approved 2020 Budget for the Genesee Water and Sanitation District is attached to and is made part of these minutes.
MINUTES
The Board reviewed the minutes from the Regular Board Meeting and Public Hearing held on November 19, 2019.  Manager Jones stated he had prepared the minutes and included more detail than typical of past.  Also noted, he had received some greatly appreciated assistance from Director DeFilippo. No additional changes or comments were suggested by members of the Board.

Motion:  Thereupon, motion made by Director Steiner and seconded by Director DeFilippo to approve the minutes as presented.  The motion passed unanimously.
LEGAL REPORT

There is no legal report for this meeting. 
PROPOSED 2020 REGULAR BOARD OF DIRECTORS ANNUAL MEETING SCHEDULE
The Notice of Regular meetings of the Board of Directors for calendar year 2020 was submitted and discussed by the Board.  Thereupon, motion made by Director DeFilippo and seconded by Director Russell to adopt and approve the meeting schedule as presented.  The motion passed 
unanimously.  The approved 2020 Regular Board of Directors Annual Meeting Schedule is attached to and is made part of these minutes.
POSTING LOCATIONS 2020 REGULAR AND SPECIAL MEETING NOTICE

The posting locations for the 2020 regular and special meetings notice was submitted and discussed by the Board.  Although, rules have changed reducing the posting requirement, Manager Jones suggested current posting locations remain unchanged as several residents are familiar with the physical locations and may not have internet capabilities.  Thereupon, motion made by Director DeFilippo and seconded by Director Russell to adopt and approve the Posting Locations as presented.  The approved 2020 Posting Locations for the Regular and Special Board Meeting(s) Notice is attached to and is made part of these minutes.
REQUEST FROM GENESEE RESIDENT REGARDING STREET SIDE WATER PRESSURE

Manager Jones reviewed correspondence received from a resident on Fescue Drive, requesting the District reimburse nearby residents for plumbing expenses related to replacement of their individual pressure reducing valve (prv).  Manager Jones first explained the District’s Rules and Regulations since day one, has required each home in the District that is subject to high street pressure and/or below elevation 7,739’, have a prv located immediately after their first inside shut-off valve and prior to the water meter.  Additionally, the Districts Rules and Regulations are very clear on the ownership of the home prv.  The rationale for a having a prv is due to the mountainous topography in which the District is located and the resulting fact street pressures within the District can typically range between 45 and 200 psi, sometimes more.  The District minimizes this potential to the degree possible with their mainline pressure reducing stations.  However, one of many scenarios is, it takes only one fire hydrant being used and closed off too quickly to spike the area main with high pressure.  Mainline pressure reducing valves are set to close down as quickly as possible as flows/demands decrease, but cannot close down instantaneously, otherwise, flows are stopped abruptly and this itself, can create what is known as a water hammer, which translates to mainline water pressure spikes far greater than the normal range, thus, the reason to have the secondary safety net for each home to have their own individual prv.  The smaller, typically ¾” or 1” prvs for the home do close instantaneously provided it is in good working order.  Unfortunately, prvs are a mechanical device and over time they can, and usually do fail open, whether from scaling, seat wear and/or loss of strength of the internal compression spring.  Additionally, the residential prv is a component part of the homeowners plumbing, just like a toilet or fixture, and therefore is the homeowner’s responsibility.  
The Board discussed the situation, declined the request and instructed Manager Jones to communicate the position of the District as well as the language in the District Rules and Regulations back to the resident making the request.
OLD BUSINESS

There was a brief discussion related to the ongoing high-level Solar Feasibility analysis and that Buglet Solar had been retained to do the initial investigation, and get back to the Board with their findings early next year.
NEW BUSINESS


Personnel Matters;

Thereupon, motion made by Director Russell and seconded by Director Anderson to enter into an Executive Session under C.R.S. § Section 24-6-402 (4)(f) to discuss a year-end bonus program.  The motion passed unanimously.
Thereupon, motion made by Director Steiner and seconded by Director DeFilippo to exit the Executive Session.  The motion passed unanimously.

Thereupon, motion made by Director Anderson and seconded by Director Russell instructing Manager Jones to amend Section 13(g) of the District’s Employee Handbook, as it relates to the District’s Performance Bonus Process.  Changes are; existing language under vii to now fall under viii and new language to be incorporated and included under vii.  The motion passed unanimously.

Thereupon, motion made by Director Anderson and seconded by Director Russell authorizing Manager Jones to cut performance checks as soon as possible, including himself and Superintendent Brownell for the amounts agreed to and those checks be distributed as Manager Jones deems appropriate.  The motion passed unanimously.
ADJOURN

Motion: Thereupon, motion made by Director Steiner and seconded by Director Anderson to adjourn the meeting.  The motion passed unanimously.
Board of Directors Meeting - December 10, 2019
_____________________________________________
Scott Jones, District Mgr. & Secretary of the Meeting
Absent







David Pezzutti, President/Chairman
John Steiner, 1st Vice President
Branch Russell, Secretary/Treasurer
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